

THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY **POLICY NOTES**JULY 2025
NO. 159

Strategic U.S. Engagement with Algeria

A Pathway amid Shifting Global Dynamics

Sabina Henneberg





Algeria has a well-earned reputation for resistance to change. While some view the government's current efforts to engage globally and address domestic challenges as ultimately insignificant, others see external challenges like the Western Sahara conflict and roiling domestic dissatisfaction as movers that could open up the system and facilitate changes in Algeria's international partnerships.

For the United States, Algeria's future direction matters for several reasons: (1) Washington has already begun to invest in deepening this bilateral

relationship, while Algiers too has shown signs of wanting to improve relations. (2) Algeria, like other countries, has sought to reap the benefits of China's expanding global economic engagement. (3) Perhaps most important, Algeria can serve as a key U.S. security partner in an increasingly volatile region.

Washington therefore has a clear incentive to encourage Algeria to open up its system—and society. In the longer term at least, this could help reinforce the economic and social stability of European states, while helping prevent Algeria from significantly deepening its partnerships with America's strategic competitors. It would also allow for deepened U.S.-Algeria security and counterterrorism cooperation, which will almost surely remain an American priority. Finally, it would facilitate expanded U.S. corporate opportunities in this large, relatively wealthy country.

To successfully guide its counterpart onto the path of reform, the United States must first make Algeria feel heard. Washington's recent increased engagement of Algiers—exemplified in a January 2025 defense MOU and its associated Joint Military Commission reflects this approach. Yet to bring engagement to a new level, Washington must demonstrate consistent respect for Algiers and make clear that it is not simply acting out of self-interest. Regular dialogues should therefore be held with the goal of absorbing Algeria's key concerns and desires regarding the bilateral partnership, and vice versa, especially around the key areas of security and energy.

In light of growing instability in the Sahel, Washington should seize on Algiers's eagerness to be a regional security leader and help promote the country's excellence in counterterrorism. Such efforts should explicitly recognize and build on Algeria's existing capabilities rather than focusing on U.S. endeavors to strengthen Algerian capabilities. The greater the mutual confidence and respect, the more likely Algeria is to offer additional intelligence sharing and other forms of cooperation—perhaps eventually to even include contributing to multilateral peacekeeping initiatives elsewhere on the continent. In addition:

- Algeria's approach to migration is largely driven by security concerns, especially in border areas. Possibly in exchange for increased support with its border operations, Washington should encourage Algeria's continued efforts to adhere to international standards in human trafficking, which remains a problem in the country.
- The United States can leverage Algeria's interest in partnering with U.S. firms to exploit its shale reserves without depleting the water supply in Algerian communities. The U.S. government should coordinate with the Algerian private energy sector to encourage complementary water-saving measures such as subsidy reductions. U.S. technical experts, to the extent that they are still in place, can also work with Algeria on improving its agricultural efficiency.
- In other sectors such as healthcare, where Algiers is likewise aiming to develop its domestic capabilities, the U.S. government should identify Algerian entrepreneurs who can benefit from partnerships with experienced American companies.
- Mining and agro-industry are two additional nonhydrocarbon sectors that the Algerian government hopes to develop, offering opportunities for collaboration.

Wooing Algeria will require patience and persistence so that commercial cooperation can grow. American businesses often express frustration when their requests for cooperation with Algiers are met with an extraordinarily slow—and sometimes no—response. Yet on occasion, patience has paid off, such as when the Algerian government recently issued a veterinary license for Texas cattle farmers to export their dairy cows to Algeria, a potentially major export market. In business exchanges, just as with energy and security, Algeria can be a useful partner as long as U.S. actors are prepared to operate on Algeria's terms.

Diplomatically, Washington will need to keep up its heightened engagement if it wants the relationship to thrive. Boosting Algeria's self-perception as a valued

partner will be critical given the unprecedented Western alignment behind Morocco's plan to negotiate a resolution to the Western Sahara conflict at the UN Security Council, and what appears to be an irreversible U.S. position of recognizing Moroccan sovereignty over the territory. If convinced to do so, Algiers might even conceivably play a role in persuading the Polisario to accept a negotiated model of self-governance, with the Moroccan autonomy plan as the starting framework. But this unlikely development would have to be premised on U.S. respect for Algeria.

In addition to energy and security cooperation, Algeria is eager for U.S. cultural engagement, particularly around English-language study opportunities. This has become even truer with the expansion of English as a second language in Algerian schools and the country's need for qualified instructors. To take advantage of this opportunity, the United States should expand funding not only for educational programs but also for training in areas like agricultural water management. Such programming could help improve Algerians' perceptions of the United States, given that a majority currently view China more favorably.

The recommendations outlined here might seem to go against the grain of current U.S. diplomacy and trade. Yet to an extent, Algeria's traditional efforts to ensure self-reliance, as well as its natural resource endowments, may have buffered it against tariffs and cuts to funding aid. As a result, taking the recommended steps may be more feasible for Algeria than other partners for which U.S. development assistance and trade have traditionally been more important, including Morocco. Algeria is indeed a country of great opportunity, and it has many strengths, including a commitment to diplomatic mediation and dialogue, significant natural resources, and a vibrant youth culture. But it also occupies an increasingly unstable region, for which a domestic or migration crisis could reverberate regionally and even globally. The United States should therefore devote energy to shaping the bilateral relationship in a way that ensures stability and guards against an Algerian drift away from U.S. interests.

A lgeria is well known for its resistance to change and opaque decisionmaking, rendering its future hard to predict. For some, apparent efforts by the Algerian leadership to enhance the country's role on the world stage while also responding to the need for domestic reform are merely a repeat of similar moments in the country's post-independence history. Yet for others, shifting external dynamics particularly around the Western Sahara conflict and regional instability—combined with clear indications of popular dissatisfaction and mounting economic pressures suggest real potential for Algeria to move toward a more open system and attendant changes in its international partnerships.

In the coming years, the fundamental question is whether Algeria will default to stasis amid daunting challenges at home and abroad, or take the path of implementing gradual but lasting change. For the United States, the effects of such pressures and Algeria's direction matter for several reasons. First, the United States has already begun to invest in deepening this bilateral relationship, and Algierswhether in response or of its own accord-has also shown signs of wanting to improve relations with Washington. Meanwhile, Algeria-like other countries in the Middle East and North Africa and elsewhere—has sought to reap the benefits of China's expanding global economic engagement. Perhaps most important, Algeria can be a key security partner in an increasingly volatile region. Strengthening the bilateral relationship is in both countries' interests for that reason alone. Finally, an improved bilateral relationship would help develop a solid foundation of trust-something the Algerian leadership does not dole out lightly. Such a foundation would in turn allow the United States to pursue other business and commercial opportunities in the country.

This paper examines possible directions for the U.S.-Algeria relationship against the backdrop of changes inside and outside the North African country since the Arab uprisings of 2011, along with Algeria's responses to these changes.¹ Although the paper considers scenarios for the near to medium term, the United States would do well to treat them as an urgent priority. Not only do both countries have a

president beginning his second term,² but both face potentially dramatic changes in their foreign policy landscapes. For the United States, the reference is to major disruptions to its traditional alliances with Europe, with which Algeria interacts closely. For Algeria, this primarily involves the Western Sahara issue along with shifting dynamics in the Sahel, as well as with Russia and potentially in Europe and elsewhere in North Africa. Given the relative distance between Washington and Algiers—particularly as compared to other countries in the region, including Algeria's rival Morocco³—this moment of global upheaval holds the potential for transforming this bilateral relationship as well.

The paper argues that Algeria is headed in one of two directions. In the first, the leadership could—as it has done historically—cling to its statist economic model and relatively closed political system, cycling through periods of instability and unrest, only to be rescued by a rise in global energy prices that allows it to ultimately escape major reforms. The second scenario envisions an "emerging Algeria" status, in which it increasingly embraces international partnerships and domestic reforms that in turn perpetuate a more dynamic and productive economy, flourishing society, and influential role in the region and the world. The paper then gives recommendations for Washington to support favorable bilateral relations given this uncertain outlook.

Methodology and Organization

This paper draws conclusions about future directions Algeria could take based on recent trends documented in public sources and the author's conversations with Algerian and American officials. Such conclusions are inherently limited by the uncertainty of the external environment. How will Algeria and the other actors involved in the Western Sahara conflict attempt to move the issue forward—or alternatively, bog it down?⁴ What direction will U.S.-Russia or U.S.-Europe relations take in the coming years that could also affect Algeria's strategic environment? Will Algeria or one of its neighbors experience a sudden leadership change that forces unexpected actions? A multitude of factors could affect Algerian decisionmaking. As a result, this paper approaches questions of the future by simply outlining what is realistically possible and then speculating about what is likely based on the examination of events—and Algerian responses to them—in the recent past.

The paper begins by providing a background of bilateral relations since Algeria's independence from France, followed by an overview of Algeria's key relationships with other countries and regions. It then reviews recent political, economic, diplomatic/ security, and societal trends in order to illustrate how Algerian authorities have simultaneously signaled an openness to change and an unwillingness to part with the past. Finally, it describes possible scenarios for Algeria's future and provides recommendations for how Washington can shape a productive future relationship with Algiers.

Background on U.S.-Algeria Relations

Since gaining independence from France in 1962, Algeria has been a relatively closed country. Its policies have been driven by fierce adherence to principles of self-sufficiency, noninterference, and nonalignment. Yet Algeria has also long sought to demonstrate its relevance on the world stage, such as during the early 2000s when oil prices were high and the United States was seeking regional partners for its war on terror. Partly as a result of these characteristics, U.S.-Algeria relations have remained more or less stable but never grown particularly close.

In recent decades, U.S. engagement with Algeria has rested on three pillars: economic cooperation, counterterrorism and security cooperation, and

cultural exchange. Economic activity is considerable: the United States was Algeria's number-one source of foreign direct investment in 2023, primarily driven by hydrocarbons.⁵ But Algerian exports to the United States are small, primarily concentrated in minerals and refined petroleum products.⁶ Algeria has never been a major aid recipient, which—along with its hydrocarbon-based economy—has limited U.S. points of leverage in the relationship.

Examples of cultural programs include Englishlanguage learning and teaching, government exchanges, and cultural heritage preservation.⁷ Officials from both countries insist that appetite for English language among Algerians is huge, as is demand for opportunity to visit, study, and work in the United States. The U.S. government has also been investing in establishing direct flights between the two countries as a means of enhancing bilateral exchanges, including commercial exchanges.⁸

Practically speaking, security cooperation dominates the bilateral agenda. The countries have a shared interest in containing extremist movements across the Sahel and otherwise preventing regional instability that could produce massive influxes of migrants into Europe. To date, the two countries have held six strategic dialogues and a joint military dialogue, and the U.S. Department of State has funded programs for the Algerian government in counterterrorism and law enforcement. Other Algerian ministries such as those of health and justice have also received American trainings in issues such as anti-corruption.⁹

Algerian military capabilities are significant. The country is one of the top spenders globally on defense, with its \$22 billion in 2024 representing approximately 8 percent of GDP and at least 21 percent of all expenditures, and the fifth-largest arms importer in the world.¹⁰ Its army alone is approximately 130,000 members strong, of a total national population of about 46 million.¹¹ (Interestingly, the Moroccan army numbers nearly 200,000, out of a population of some 37 million, but this is likely because of the heavy military presence in Western Sahara.) The reported purchase and expected initial delivery in 2025 of fifth-generation Su-57e fighter jets from Russia would make Algeria's air capabilities the best in Africa.¹² Its steadily increasing defense budget since 2023 reflects its growing concerns about stability in the neighboring Sahel and its arms race with Morocco, as will be discussed below.¹³

Algeria also aspires to be a regional leader in counterterrorism cooperation. Often touting its domestic experience in combating extremism during the 1990s,¹⁴ Algeria has assumed a relatively prominent role since 2001-for example, by helping establish a joint military command in 2009–10 of Sahelian countries called the Comité d'État-Major Operationnel Conjoint (CEMOC). The grouping has aimed to engage in intelligence sharing and conduct joint military patrols, and Algeria has provided significant equipment and training for other Sahelian members. Outside intelligence sharing, however, the initiative has experienced numerous pitfalls, including lack of necessary equipment for quick deployments and disagreement over key issues.¹⁵ Algeria has played a key role in African Union security and counterterrorism programs, and continues to host the Union's African Center for the Study and Research on [*sic*] Terrorism.¹⁶

Over the past half-decade, Algeria has enjoyed expanded engagement from Washington. Although some attribute this to friction with Russia caused by the Ukraine invasion, an increase in high-level official U.S. visits began even before the war (see figure 1). The activity likely reflects Washington's recognition of Algeria's potential as a key regional security partner. Algeria has likewise shown an interest in deepening its relationship with the United States. Key indicators include the January 2025 signing of a "first of its kind" defense memorandum of understanding and earlier reports, in late 2024, of Algeria's hiring of a new lobbying firm in Washington.¹⁷ Also in 2024, the two countries signed an MOU for cooperation on the reduction of methane emissions.18



Sources for this data include the U.S. Army, Department of Defense, Department of State, and U.S. embassy to Algeria.

Algeria's Other Key Relationships

Outside North Africa, Algeria's size, natural resources, and massive weapons purchases command attention from middle, or regional, powers like Turkey and Iran as well as major powers like Russia and China.¹⁹ While global power competition plays out all across North Africa, Algeria is particularly susceptible given its history of professed nonalignment—in contrast to neighboring Morocco and Tunisia, which have traditionally been more Western-oriented, although less so lately for Tunisia. This is evident, for example, in how members of the Algerian, Moroccan, and Tunisian publics view various great powers, with the latter two reporting more favorable views of the United States and less favorable views of Russia and China compared to Algeria.²⁰ The country's position as one of Africa's largest energy producers, strategically located along the Mediterranean maritime trade route, also makes it a potential flashpoint for acute competition.²¹

Algeria has historically been a fierce defender of the Palestinian cause and has tried on various occasions to mediate among Palestinian factions.²² With its foreign policy firmly rooted in principles of peaceful dispute resolution, Algiers has also tried to assert itself as a mediator in African conflicts, including in Libya, Mali, Eritrea/Ethiopia, and Sudan. Although the United States has never prioritized resolving conflicts in Africa, Washington could potentially seek to capitalize on Algeria's eagerness to restore its global image as a capable peace broker on the continent.

Algeria's diplomatic and military relations with Moscow have always been deeper and stronger than those with the United States, constituting an area of concern for Washington. In recent years, however, Russia's global maneuvering and particularly its invasion of Ukraine have challenged ties with Moscow.²³ This is both because the war constrained Russia's weapons supply to Algeria and because the invasion constituted for Algeria a violation of Ukraine's national sovereignty.²⁴

Moreover, although Russia is still its top arms supplier, Algeria has been considering other sources to maintain its heavy arms spending. These include China, Germany, Italy, and the United States, as well as some areas of its own emerging domestic arms industry.²⁵ While such shifts in Algeria's weapons supply could contribute to a gradual realignment of its diplomatic relations, simultaneous divisions among Western allies over issues like Ukraine (since early 2025) and the Gaza war—as well as within Washington²⁶—could extend the period in which Algeria tries to maintain relations with Russia while also seeking deeper engagement with the United States (see figure 2).

Indicators of Stasis and Change

Since 2011, Algeria has shown a remarkable ability to endure using its traditional statist model despite profound structural challenges. Yet diplomatically, the country has struggled to realize its self-perceived image as a major regional and international player. Its traditional adherence to nonalignment and noninterference also appears to be coming under strain amid an ever more unstable region, along with waning international support for self-determination in Western Sahara-the position Algeria supports. Societally, Algeria's youth bloc remains vibrant and could challenge the status quo given the dearth of employment opportunities, but it has yet to find form in a coherent movement. The Algerian government has taken small steps to address these and other challenges, but it remains to be seen whether this will be enough to once again muddle through to uphold the status quo.

Algeria's Weapons Suppliers

During the 2020–24 reporting period, Russia accounted for 48% of Algeria's arms imports. But compared to the earlier reporting period (2015–19), this represented a decline of 81%. The gap has been increasingly filled by China (19% in 2020–24, 13% in 2015–19) and Germany (14% in 2020–24, 11% in 2015–19). Other suppliers during the 2020-24 delivery period include France, Italy, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates, and the United States.



Figure 2. Algerian Arms Imports by Country of Origin, 2020–24

default/files/2020-03/fs_2003_at_2019.pdf. The SIPRI arms database is available here: https://armstransfers.sipri.org/ArmsTransfer/TransferData.

Political Indicators

Despite significant challenges in recent years, Algeria's domestic political structure-dominated by aging military and civilian elites and lacking genuine political participation-has endured even amid persistent structural weaknesses. Since the 2011 Arab uprisings, Algeria has twice adopted a new

constitution. In 2016, as part of a prolonged attempt to appease popular demands, authorities introduced constitutional reforms such as officially recognizing Tamazight, the Berber language, and reinstating presidential term limits. These moves were meaningful but indicated little more than tactical attempts to stave off unrest rather than facilitate genuine change.

Perhaps more significant, in 2020 the president

introduced constitutional reforms that explicitly authorized the army's role in politics by declaring it the guarantor of the "vital and strategic interests of the country." This process represented a response to the 2019 uprising known as the Hirak, the first major upheaval in Algeria since the 1990s. The 2020 constitutional reform process and its contents were widely criticized for lacking transparency, expanding presidential powers, and ignoring the Hirak's demands for a civilian rather than military state.²⁷

The Hirak protests also appeared to profoundly challenge Algeria's leadership structure, even as they were unable to dismantle it. The uprising was remarkable for its peaceful nature, broad-based support, and persistence—leading to the resignation of then-President Abdelaziz Bouteflika, who had been in office for twenty years. Yet those who had taken to the streets demanding that "they all go" in reference to the entire system of civilian and military ruling elites—ultimately faced challenges in continuing to press their demands.²⁸ The December 2019 elections that brought former Prime Minister Abdelmadjid Tebboune to the presidency were largely leadership-managed and marked by low voter turnout.²⁹

Tebboune's declaration of a "new Algeria" included some recognition of the need to diversify economically, but his tenure has also been marked by intensified repression of journalists, dissidents, and minorities. Premised largely on safeguarding national security, particularly in the context of the Covid-19 pandemic, the government adopted numerous amendments to the penal code meant to punish activities such as spreading "false news" and accepting foreign funding for associations-laws typically viewed as contradicting international human rights statutes.³⁰ During Tebboune's first term, parliament passed other measures such as a repressive information law used to pursue/arrest/ harass numerous journalists, activists, and dissidents, even when they were abroad.³¹ The United States has become particularly concerned about religious freedom in Algeria, placing the country in 2023 on the Commission for International Religious Freedom's Special Watch List.³² As a result, five years on, the great disconnect between Algeria's people and its rulers remains, as evidenced by the low turnout in the 2024 presidential vote, which launched Tebboune's second mandate.³³

Another trend under Tebboune has been the consolidation of military dominance over civilian leadership. Specifically, a June 2024 decree authorized military personnel to be seconded into the civilian administration, including in "strategic and sensitive sectors." This came in the context of highly increased visibility for the military under Tebboune, with army chief Said Chanegriha appearing frequently beside the civilian leader in public and steeply increasing already-high budget allocations for military expenditure.³⁴ Such developments have caused observers to wonder whether the country could be creeping toward an Egypt-like model with a military deeply entrenched in the country's economy and politics.³⁵ Perhaps also quite worryingly, in June 2025 parliament approved a "general mobilization law" defining the terms and procedures by which the country should transition from a state of peace to a state of war.³⁶

Despite Tebboune's apparent maintenance of internal stability, the ruling elites have occupied a precarious position dating back to 2019.³⁷ Tebboune's predecessor, Bouteflika, sought to make both the military and intelligence subservient to him, but his apparatus could not prevent the army from forcing his resignation in April 2019 and controlling the determination of his successor amid the protests. Similarly, the network of business elites cultivated by the former president was targeted by the army to deflect protests against its own role in the system, spotlighting the instability created by elite infighting.³⁸ Finally, although official Algerian rhetoric often amplifies the external threats the country faces in order to legitimize military strength, rising insecurity in Algeria's immediate neighborhood poses a real threat, as will be discussed later. To sustainably protect the country from these threats without sparking populist challenges, the military leadership will need a legitimate civilian partner-not a puppet, as many perceive Tebboune to be. Yet no clear plan for such a transition has emerged, foreboding instability unless something changes.³⁹

Diplomatic and Security Indicators

On the international stage, the country has not abandoned its traditional insistence on nonalignment but has indicated an openness to small but potentially significant changes to its foreign policy. Algeria has sought under Tebboune to project its strength and stability-even as its success in doing so, mirroring past efforts, has been unclear. Key indicators include its 2023 bid for membership in the BRICS group-named for initial members Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa-and its January 2024 election to serve a two-year nonpermanent term on the UN Security Council. Both efforts helped boost the perception of Algeria as a country reemerging on the diplomatic stage after a period of retreat that succeeded its more engaged approach during the war on terror.⁴⁰ But the BRICS bid failed,⁴¹ and Algeria has struggled to make an impact during its term on the Security Council-particularly in evidence on the issue of Western Sahara, where Algerian objections to the resolution regarding mandate renewal for the UN mission in the territory were overlooked and Algeria ultimately did not participate in the vote.⁴²

Alongside these efforts, Algeria appears to be feeling pressure to rethink its traditional engagement abroad given deteriorating security conditions. The 2011 fall of Muammar Qadhafi in Libya led to a massive flow of weapons throughout the region, which contributed to the al-Qaeda-linked 2013 attack on the In Amenas gas field in which militants captured hundreds of foreign and Algerian workers, dozens of whom were killed.⁴³ Qadhafi's fall also sparked a Tuareg rebellion in northern Mali in 2012, leading to a long-running conflict there. Both the Libva and Mali conflicts as well as the related rise of the Islamic State in the mid-2010s have prompted Algeria to deploy increasing forces to its borders and even engage in some cross-border activity.⁴⁴ It has simultaneously deployed its traditional mediation tool-notably, in the 2015 Algiers agreement for Mali and attempts at conflict resolution in Libya. Algeria has also kept a wary eye on Tunisia, which has been spared

widespread violent conflict but seen political and economic instability—and the attendant migration and extremism concerns—predominate over the past fifteen years.

These developments have reinforced Algeria's commitment to counterterrorism and contributed to its increased willingness to deploy its military abroad despite its long-held doctrine of nonalignment.⁴⁵ The final draft of Algeria's 2020 constitution permitted the president, with two-thirds approval from parliament, to deploy the army abroad "within the framework of respect for the principles of the United Nations, the African Union, and the Arab League."46 This language represents a notable departure from Algeria's traditional insistence on exclusive mediation and diplomacy, a stance arising from its own violent independence struggle, which helped shape an identity based on sovereignty, self-determination, and noninterference. Analyses of the constitutional drafting process suggest that the change reflects a recognition that reliance on diplomacy alone would not suffice to ensure future regional or even domestic stability.47

Not only has Algeria become increasingly constrained in the implementation of its noninterference doctrine, but the cross-border nature of various conflicts has complicated its diplomacy.⁴⁸ Tensions at the Algeria-Mali border have led to growing mutual accusations of ill intent, threatening security and political relations between the two countries.⁴⁹ Growing Russian involvement in Sahelian conflicts, particularly since 2023—when France and the United States withdrew their military involvement also appears to have upset Algiers. The Algerian president has even signaled publicly that the country is uncomfortable with Russian mercenaries at its southern borders.⁵⁰ And Algiers has quietly opposed Russian involvement in the Libyan conflict.⁵¹

Perhaps the most significant developments for Algerian diplomacy in recent years have regarded Western Sahara. Algeria—guided by its own anti-colonial struggle—has supported the movement represented by the armed Polisario Front demanding self-determination for the people of the so-named Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic, an approximately 100,000-square-mile coastal territory to Algeria's southwest.⁵² This support conflicts with Morocco's position claiming sovereignty over the territory and U.S. recognition of this claim in late 2020. Algeria-Morocco relations have generally been tense since the end of French and Spanish occupations, but they headed toward a nadir following the first Trump administration's move on Western Sahara.⁵³

American recognition, which came in exchange for Morocco normalizing relations with Israel, coincided with the Polisario's declaring an end to its thirty-year ceasefire; it also lent significant diplomatic momentum to the Moroccan cause, with several prominent European powers and Israel following suit and even some African countries stepping away from their earlier neutrality (see figure 3 for stances on the Western Sahara conflict by country). Algeria has subsequently experienced significant diplomatic rifts with the concerned European powers, notably Spain and France.⁵⁴

In February 2025, President Tebboune, in an interview with the French daily *L'Opinion*, hinted that Algeria would consider normalization with Israel "the day there is a Palestinian state."⁵⁵ For some, this reinforced the claim that Algeria feared possible isolation within the region as heavyweights such as Saudi Arabia continued to entertain normalizing ties with Israel.⁵⁶ Other regional developments such as the fall of Syria's Bashar al-Assad in December 2024—with whom Algeria had maintained relations—and the weakening of Iran, thought to be a backer of the Polisario,⁵⁷ may be further contributing to this fear. At the same time, Algeria has ramped up its public efforts to revive intra-Maghrebi cooperation, with the glaring absence of Morocco.⁵⁸

At the time of writing (June 2025), Algeria's positions regarding Western Sahara—encompassing support for a negotiated solution under UN auspices and claims to be a non-party to the conflict—appear increasingly tenuous. In April 2025, U.S. Secretary of State Marco Rubio reiterated to Moroccan Foreign Minister Nasser Bourita American support for a plan in which Western Sahara would remain a part of Morocco, casting this as the "only basis for a just and lasting solution to the dispute."⁵⁹ The United States is thus urging parties to reengage in negotiations, which have not occurred since 2019, with the autonomy plan as the starting framework. If Algeria refuses to participate based on its claims of non-party status, it risks becoming isolated and perceived as a roadblock to a resolution. Yet by going forward with negotiations, Algeria will effectively be conceding defeat, given that self-determination for the Sahrawis will be off the table—a potentially huge blow for the Algerian diplomacy that sought to create a link between the question of Palestine, which has strong resonance within Algeria, and that of Western Sahara.

Economic Indicators

Algeria has made marginal progress in diversifying away from its heavy reliance on hydrocarbons, but issues such as unemployment, an unwelcoming business environment, and water scarcity continue to present risks to its overall stability. The discovery of oil and gas in 1956 has allowed Algerian leaders to pursue an objective of economic independence, primarily by spending excessively in heavy industry and food imports. The government simultaneously relies on hydrocarbon revenues-estimated in 2024 to account for 90 percent of Algeria's export revenues and nearly 40 percent of state revenues⁶⁰-to maintain high levels of infrastructure and social spending. Yet this approach has subjected the economy to swings between debt accumulation when energy prices decline and fiscal recovery during periods of high prices, ultimately allowing the government to preserve its statist model (see figure 4). Moreover, government investments in industry and agriculture have failed to spur job creation, with employment heavily weighted toward government and stateowned enterprises.61

The Algerian government's pattern of responding to external economic pressures over the past decade or so scarcely differs from previous eras. According





to precedent, moves and declarations to diversify away from hydrocarbons are followed by limited action. For example, in 2020, in response to the Covid pandemic, Algerian authorities announced an economic recovery plan (and the next year an updated government action plan) that "ambition(ed) to foster the economy's transition towards a sustainable, private-led growth model."⁶² Among numerous other areas, the plan's intended reforms included the politically sensitive issue of reducing energy subsidies. Yet by and large, these subsidies continue to allow Algerians to purchase oil, gas, and electricity at extremely cheap rates, thanks in part to revenue windfalls from oil and gas sales. The government has since also expanded other social programs like unemployment benefits, housing, and increased public-sector wages and pensions.⁶³ Meanwhile, the hydrocarbon-dependent economic model faces pressures from other directions: specifically, domestic demand for power is steadily increasing,⁶⁴ and the European Union's measures to decarbonize, as expressed in measures like its Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism—which imposes penalties on imported goods produced with fossil fuels—will affect Algerian exports to Europe if Algiers does not increase development of its nonhydrocarbon industries.⁶⁵

Similarly, although recent reforms have also included modest steps to improve Algeria's investment climate-long cited as a chief obstacle to attracting foreign investment in nonhydrocarbon sectors-their effects remain limited. Most famously, in late 2020 the government eliminated its 51/49 rule requiring that Algerians remain a majority shareholder in any joint venture with a foreign investor. It did, however, retain the rule for "strategic sectors," including energy. Although some assert that this, along with a reformed hydrocarbons law adopted in 2019,66 may have helped lead to additional deals such as in the recent 2024–25 energy bidding round-which saw the awarding of five of six onshore oil and gas blocks to European and Asian majors⁶⁷—others argue that customs and other bureaucratic hurdles are the main problem, according to foreign businesses, rather than that outdated law.⁶⁸ More generally, although the government has recently taken additional steps like reforming the laws for investment in 2022,69 the legal framework governing investment remains by and large problematic.70

Additionally, Algeria's climate management efforts including development of renewable energy⁷¹—have a long way to go. In addition to summer wildfires driven by extreme heat,⁷² the country is facing a pressing water scarcity problem, with the average resident enjoying less than 300 cubic meters of water per year, clearly below the threshold set by the World Bank and other multilateral development institutions.⁷³ Moreover, although investing in desalination and renewable energy sources can help combat climate change, many such processes are energy and water intensive, creating a "destructive feedback loop."⁷⁴

Algeria's ability to work with international partners to mitigate and adapt to climate change appears to have improved somewhat in recent years, but it is limited by the country's eternal suspicion of foreign interference and insistence on self-sufficiency. The EU has worked with Algeria to guide energy reform, including through collaboration over green hydrogen development and transport.⁷⁵ Yet Algerian officials have shown skepticism toward such projects, maintaining the position that developed countries should bear the brunt of costs for mitigating climate change and sometimes invoking a notion of "green colonialism," or an idea that developed countries intend simply to extract developing countries' natural resources without allowing them to reap the benefits.⁷⁶

Similarly, ensuring water security requires regional cooperation, given that water sources frequently cross natural boundaries. But intra-Maghrebi cooperation is notoriously weak.⁷⁷ In this respect, Algeria, like its rival Morocco, insists it is not a barrier to such cooperation. In November 2024, Tebboune ratified a tripartite groundwater management agreement with Tunisia and Libya.⁷⁸ However laudable such steps may be, they suffer from inadequate information,⁷⁹ and appear to crudely seek advancement at the expense of Morocco.

Societal Indicators

The direction of societal change in Algeria is highly mixed: while on the one hand the government has taken steps to respond to migration- and unemployment-related challenges, its ability to appease the restless youth population, address racial tensions involving migrants, and meet educational and other demands remains limited. Algeria's substantial youth population has important effects on Algerian economics and society as well as its foreign relations.⁸⁰ Estimates place recent unemployment among youth ages fifteen to twenty-four at higher than 30 percent,⁸¹ perpetuating-at least in the eyes of the Algerian and European governments-the risks of smuggling, illegal migration, and extremism (see figure 5).⁸² As for migration, regardless of how it is perceived, these trends and the huge Algerian diaspora in France and elsewhere on the continent have fueled calls from the European right to toughen their relationship with the country.83

These high unemployment rates, which plague the economy, would not be significantly aided by growing the hydrocarbons sector, although an expansion of



renewable energy sources would help create jobs.⁸⁴ Similarly, even though the government has taken steps to alleviate youth unemployment through the creation of new programs, ministries, and funds to encourage entrepreneurship, evidence suggests that the stifling business climate has prevented start-ups and private sector-led growth from taking off.⁸⁵ This lack of economic opportunities alongside a growing population naturally risks pushing Algerians to options such as emigration and illegal activity. Such concerns should in theory make economic diversification all the more urgent for Algerian authorities.

Opinion surveys and other studies of young

Algerians today also suggest profound shifts in mindset compared to earlier generations. Some observers note that youth are frustrated with the country's approach to international engagement and the ways it is "stuck in the past," such as in its never-ending feud with France.⁸⁶ Although many still express skepticism about engagement with the country's formal political institutions, they also tend to project optimism about a better future and indicate a belief in individual control over one's destiny and faith in democracy. Moreover, survey data shows that high proportions of young Algerians believe collective activism could lead to democratic change—a marked difference from past surveys.⁸⁷ Such attitudes were on display during

their remarkable mobilization in the 2019 and 2021 Hirak protests, which were characterized by their broad-based and peaceful nature—suggesting that fears had abated about violent conflict dividing the country as it had in the past.⁸⁸ Overall, Algerian youth remain willing to be active and engaged if they think such action will yield results. And even as they remain preoccupied by a lack of job opportunities, they are committed to political and societal change inside their country.⁸⁹ Yet to date—notwithstanding the unity displayed during the initial months of the Hirak protests—they have lacked a cohesive force to orient them or moderate their absolutist tendencies.⁹⁰

As in other societies, an influx of migrants—in this case from sub-Saharan Africa—has increased societal tensions, especially since the regional instability triggered by 2011 upheavals in places like Libya and Mali.⁹¹ Official actions such as mass expulsions have inflamed this situation,⁹² as have a lack of clear policy or pathways to normalization along with anti-migrant discourse.⁹³ Tensions manifest themselves in fears expressed on social media of migrants taking jobs from Algerians and causing harm in other forms.⁹⁴ Its practice of expelling migrants, particularly to Niger, has drawn criticism from international human rights defenders.⁹⁵

The government has taken some extremely modest steps to respond to such pressures. In April 2025, President Tebboune sparked some discussion by suggesting that sub-Saharan migrants could be recruited to work in sectors with labor shortages, particularly agriculture, and the government suspended a TV channel for broadcasting "racist" remarks.⁹⁶ Algerians themselves have also pushed back against mistreatment of migrants, such as a high-profile 2017 measure banning their use of public transit, which was later withdrawn.⁹⁷

In the related area of human trafficking, the U.S. State Department has acknowledged "significant efforts" by the Algerian government to meet international standards to eliminate the practice but noted that they have fallen short.⁹⁸ Steps include the enactment of a law criminalizing sex and labor trafficking and prescribing penalties commensurate with those for crimes such as rape,⁹⁹ as well as the opening of specialized anti-trafficking units within the internal security forces and upping investigations and prosecutions of alleged traffickers.¹⁰⁰ Such moves reflect a genuine effort by the Algerian government to cooperate with the United States on human rights issues but also its limits in doing so. For instance, the State Department has noted that the Algerian government's restrictions on NGOs impede adequate protection for trafficking victims.

Two additional societal shifts may be occurring—as always, extremely gradually. One is a recognition of the tourism industry as a potential new source of foreign currency. Although the National Recovery Plan of 2020 cited tourism as a nonhydrocarbon target industry for growth¹⁰¹—and despite some easing of visa restrictions for visitors to Algeria's southern desert region-officials privately recognize that any such campaign targeting Western tourists would require an upgrade in infrastructure, also likely balancing environmental needs. Nonetheless, recent coverage of the country's tourism potential in English-language news outlets may give the government a head start.¹⁰² Beyond the economic benefits, dramatic change in the frequency and forms in which Algerians and foreigners interact could lead to a new-ideally, more trusting and appreciativeperspective among Algerians regarding the outside world, and vice versa.¹⁰³

The second shift is in the education system. In June 2022, President Tebboune announced the expansion of English-language instruction at the primary level alongside French. This was followed by announcements of various steps to introduce English instruction into secondary schools and higher education settings.¹⁰⁴ Algerian elites had already spent decades divided over the extent to which Arabic should replace French in schools and government as a means of distancing the country from its former colonizer. Efforts to introduce English were also long resisted by supporters of French instruction—mostly Francophone elites—who feared losing their social and political influence.¹⁰⁵

Since Tebboune's announcement, public officials

have largely avoided suggesting that they are phasing out French, insisting instead that English instruction will prepare Algerians for better jobs and a better future. However-particularly given the deep diplomatic crisis with France opened up by Paris's July 2024 recognition of Morocco's autonomy plan for Western Sahara-the relative success of the English plan compared with earlier attempts suggests the turn away from French is moving decidedly forward. The process has been criticized as too hasty, and some fear much will be lost given the human capital invested by previous generations in learning French.¹⁰⁶ Yet a genuine, well-executed expansion of opportunities to learn English could foster new generations with a broadened outlook, and could possibly be another tool to dislodge Algeria from its well-earned reputation for being stuck in its past (see figure 6).

Two Scenarios for the Future

For Algeria, pressing, even existential challenges like the international approach to Western Sahara and climate change could force near-term adjustments to both internal and external policies. At the same time, given Algeria's history of resistance to change—a tendency enabled largely by energy price fluctuations—one can imagine an Algeria in 2040 that largely resembles the country today, characterized by frustrated youth and a powerful military that perpetuates a narrative rooted in self-defense and protection of sovereignty at all costs.¹⁰⁷ Algeria's international partners might thus consider two divergent scenarios for the near to medium term.

Indicators of Status Quo	Pressure Factors for Change
No genuine efforts at subsidy removal	Rising insecurity in the region
Only modest efforts to grow nonhydrocarbon industries	Changing energy demands externally
Continued repression of opposition and activists	Rising energy demands internally
Forced renewal in 2024 of mandate for President Tebboune	Climate change
Mixture of youth apathy and engagement without cohesive leadership or moderation	Shifting regional relations (e.g., Western Sahara, Washington's focus on the Gulf)

Figure 6. Whither Algeria? Stasis and Stressors

Scenario #1: Status Quo Algeria

A first scenario envisions Algiers continuing to pursue balanced diplomacy in an increasingly multipolar world, but without embracing the necessary internal reforms that would make it a major actor regionally or internationally. In this scenario, the Algerian leadership has once again managed to muddle through in the face of externally imposed and self-inflicted challenges alike. The cabal of military and civilian elites has clung to power despite one or two presidential election rounds that replace Tebboune with another consensus figure. Relations with the United States and key European countries, perhaps with the exception of Italy, drop off somewhat as Morocco's claim to control Western Sahara still enjoys widespread support.

Meanwhile, the Algerian economy remains highly vulnerable to external shocks such as volatility in commodity prices and economic slowdowns, especially in Europe, as well as climate-related factors.¹⁰⁸ As export markets continue to transition away from fossil fuels, both income and employment in Algeria stagnate due to a refusal to embrace the need for economic diversification.

Beijing's exchanges with Algiers deepen such that China profits from more investment opportunities in the North African country. Meanwhile, economic and cultural exchanges are enhanced through the opening of Confucius Institutes and study abroad programs, as well as possibly greater provision of Chinese weapons to Algeria. Separately, Algeria overcomes strains facing its relationship with Russia dating to the early 2020s thanks to favorable developments in conflict areas like Ukraine and Mali, permitting Algeria to resume confidence and relax concerns about Russia's activities. Russia re-ups its weapons provision to Algeria, even as Algeria tries to develop its domestic industry. The two countries also advance security cooperation in areas like nuclear technology, space exploration, and commercial exchanges in sectors including agriculture and mining.¹⁰⁹

Societally, Algerians have all but lost hope for change, and persistent difficulties with European neighbors like France force increasing numbers of Algerians to seek opportunities illegally. A crisis situation builds potentially involving political turmoil or external armed conflict followed by mass migration—to which Algerian authorities, still reluctant to embrace international partnerships, find themselves highly unprepared to respond.

Scenario #2: Toward a More Open Algeria

In a second scenario, Algerian decisionmakers respond to the various sociopolitical, economic, and security pressures described here by increasingly supporting the United States and its actions. Bilateral engagement deepens despite lost ground for Algeria regarding the Moroccan sovereignty claim over Western Sahara. Algeria's political, economic, and strategic dialogues with the United States become routine rather than ad hoc, and economic exchanges-mostly through weapons purchasesexpand. Increased counterterrorism and security cooperation helps restore stability in the Sahel, creating a virtuous cycle of sustained cooperation. Visa restrictions are eased, and direct flights connect travelers between New York and Algiers, leading to more American tourists in Algeria and more Algerian students and visitors in the United States.

Meanwhile, tensions between Algeria and France cool significantly thanks to a more confident Algerian outlook. The North African country has made strides in shifting its energy mix, largely meeting its 2030 targets regarding renewables and proving itself a reliable supplier of solar and hydrogen for Europe. These developments in turn help relieve domestic unemployment levels. Cooperation with the United States on fracking technology grants the Algerian economy significant additional breathing room, permitting it to boost gas output and production without alienating local communities.

On a societal level, Algerians show themselves to be a vastly more relaxed and optimistic people relative to the impression created by the 1990s conflict. Their leadership has permitted more space for criticism, including from younger and female voices, who push for genuine liberalization of the investment climate and increased opportunities.¹¹⁰ Although the changes occur mostly at the margins, they permit Algeria to relax its obsession with securing its borders, thus improving its overall standing—and diplomatic and trade relations—across Africa. In its relations with other Arab states, Algeria strikes a more neutral position, taking gradual steps toward warming with countries like the United Arab Emirates—whose normalization with Israel chilled relations between the two—without necessarily abandoning its traditional defense of the Palestinian cause.¹¹¹

Conclusions and Recommendations

Since the start of the Arab Spring, Algeria has maintained its gradualist approach to reform despite a perceived urgent need for change. Yet today, forces swirling from inside and outside the country suggest that failure to accelerate structural changes poses a risk to Algerian stability. At least publicly, the Algerian leadership has shown small signs of recognizing this reality.

Washington has a clear incentive to encourage Algeria to adopt an orientation of greater openness, as described earlier in scenario two. In the longer term at least, this could help reinforce the economic and social stability of European states, while helping prevent Algeria from significantly deepening its partnerships with America's strategic competitors. It would also allow for deepened U.S.-Algeria security and counterterrorism cooperation, which will almost surely remain an American priority. Finally, it would facilitate expanded U.S. corporate opportunities to do business in this large, relatively wealthy country.

Even if Algeria continues to muddle along, the United States can still pursue its chief interests—energy deals and security cooperation—through continued engagement with the Algerian government. Despite the second Trump administration's reiterated support for Moroccan sovereignty over Western Sahara, Algiers is unlikely to jeopardize bilateral relations with Washington the way it has with Paris.¹¹²

Yet Washington, with an eye to advancing U.S. interests, can also take advantage of Algeria's apparent willingness to entertain some changes and eagerness to elevate its diplomatic stature. The first step is to make Algeria feel heard. Washington's recent increased engagement of Algiers, most clearly exemplified by the defense MOU signed in January 2025, comports with this approach. Yet to bring this engagement to a new level and overcome a suspicious Algerian mindset, Washington must assiduously reassure Algiers that it respects its interests and is not imposing its way only for America's benefit. Regular dialogues should therefore be held with the goal of understanding Algeria's key concerns and desires regarding the bilateral partnership-and vice versa. U.S. officials must not get distracted here: sustained interest will be necessary to ensure success.

This step should lead to a deepening of dialogue around two key issues of shared interest-security and energy. In light of growing instability in the Sahel, where the United States and France have largely withdrawn their military presence, Washington should seize on Algiers's eagerness to be a regional security leader and help promote the country as a leader in regional counterterrorism efforts.¹¹³ Such promotion should explicitly recognize and build on Algeria's existing capabilities rather than-as with other U.S. partnerships in the regioncentering on American endeavors to strengthen the capabilities of Algerian counterparts. Ensuring the proper U.S. political leadership is in place to implement the Joint Military Commission created by the January 2025 defense MOU will also be key.¹¹⁴ The greater the mutual confidence and respect between the two partners, the more likely Algeria is to offer additional intelligence sharing and other forms of cooperation-perhaps eventually to even include contributing to multilateral peacekeeping initiatives elsewhere on the continent.

Similarly, Algeria's approach to migration is largely driven by security concerns, especially in border areas.¹¹⁵ Therefore, possibly in exchange for increased support with its border operations, Washington should encourage Algeria's continued efforts to adhere to international standards in human trafficking.

The United States can additionally leverage Algeria's keen interest in partnering with U.S. firms to help exploit its shale reserves without depleting the water supply of Algerian communities.¹¹⁶ The U.S. government should coordinate with the private energy sector to encourage complementary water-saving measures such as subsidy reductions. U.S. technical experts in the Foreign Agricultural Service, to the extent that they are still in place, can also work with Algeria on improving its agricultural efficiency. In other sectors such as healthcare-where, like in agriculture, Algiers is aiming to develop its domestic capabilities-the U.S. government should identify Algerian entrepreneurs who can benefit from partnerships with experienced American companies. Beyond agriculture, mining and agro-industry are key nonhydrocarbon sectors that the Algerian government hopes to develop.¹¹⁷

Wooing Algeria will require patience and persistence so that commercial cooperation can grow. American businesses often express frustration when their requests for cooperation with Algiers are met with an extraordinarily slow—and sometimes no—response. Yet on occasion, patience has paid off, such as when the Algerian government recently issued a veterinary license for Texas cattle farmers to export their dairy cows to Algeria¹¹⁸—a potentially major export market that could expand to include beef cattle if the farmers have their way. In business exchanges, just as with energy and security, Algeria can be a useful partner for the United States, but U.S. actors must be prepared to operate on Algeria's terms.

Diplomatically, this approach will require Washington to keep up its heightened engagement of Algeria. As a rule, such engagement should show that the United States is looking to Algiers to become a leader in Sahelian and wider African politics and security, particularly as Washington turns its focus elsewhere. Boosting Algeria's self-perception as a valued partner will be critical here given the unprecedented Western alignment behind Morocco's plan to negotiate a resolution to the Western Sahara conflict at the UN Security Council, and what appears to be an irreversible American position of recognizing Moroccan sovereignty over the territory.¹¹⁹ If convinced to do so, Algiers could play a key role in persuading the Polisario to accept a negotiated model of self-governance with the Moroccan autonomy plan as the starting framework.¹²⁰ While the likelihood of this remains low, it will be entirely eliminated unless Algeria truly feels it is being treated as an equal.

In addition to energy and security cooperation, Algeria is eager for U.S. cultural engagement, particularly around English-language study opportunities. This has become even truer with the expansion of English as a second language in Algerian schools and the country's need for qualified instructors. To take advantage of this opportunity, the United States should expand funding not only for educational programs but also for training in areas like agricultural water management. Such programming could help improve Algerians' perceptions of the United States, given that a majority currently view China more favorably.¹²¹

The recommendations made in this paper might seem to go against the grain of current U.S. diplomacy and trade. Yet to an extent, Algeria's traditional efforts to ensure self-reliance, as well as its natural resource endowments, may have buffered it against tariffs and cuts to funding aid. As a result, taking the steps outlined here may be more feasible for Algeria than other partners for which U.S. development assistance and trade have traditionally been more important, including Morocco. Algeria is indeed a country of great opportunity, and it has many strengths, including a commitment to diplomatic mediation and dialogue, natural resources and beauty, and a vibrant youth culture. The United States should devote resources to shaping the bilateral relationship in a way that promotes stability, guards against future crises, and ensures Algeria does not drift in a direction counter to U.S. interests. 🔹

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank the anonymous individuals who shared their insights in preparation for this study. Several readers provided valuable comments on earlier drafts: Patrick Clawson, Jeffrey England, Souhire Medini, Robert Satloff, and Dana Stroul. Audrey Kost, Fatema al-Maliki, and Ellie Surman all provided important research assistance. Finally, Miriam Himmelfarb, Maria Radacsi, and Jason Warshof were critical for production.

NOTES

- 1 This review of changes and trends is not exhaustive.
- 2 A nonconsecutive term in the case of President Donald Trump.
- For example, annual bilateral trade between Morocco and the United States stands at roughly \$7 billion, compared to about \$3.5 billion for Algeria. "Trade Data," UN Comtrade Database, https://comtradeplus.un.org/ TradeFlow. Among Maghreb residents, Moroccans have also traditionally been the top Fulbright scholarship recipients, and the country has hosted more than five thousand Peace Corps volunteers since the program began operating there in 1963. Algeria, by contrast, has never hosted Peace Corps volunteers. In fiscal year 2025, the Biden administration requested \$1.5 million in assistance for Algeria—compared to \$21 million for Morocco—including programs to promote economic diversity and openness, support natural resource management, and enhance women's safety and political participation. See "Supplementary Tables," Congressional Budget Justification: Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/State-and-USAID-Appendix-2.pdf.
- 4 Algeria officially claims it is not a party to this conflict, but any resolution requires its involvement, whether directly or indirectly.
- 5 U.S. Department of State, "2023 Investment Climate Statements: Algeria," https://www.state.gov/reports/2023-in-vestment-climate-statements/algeria.
- 6 Office of Technology Evaluation, U.S. Department of Commerce, "Analysis of U.S. Trade with Algeria," 2022, https://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/country-papers/3417-2022-statistical-analysis-of-us-trade-with-algeria/file.
- 7 "U.S. Relations with Algeria," previously available at U.S. Department of State, https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-algeria/.
- 8 Mokrane Aït Ourabi, "Exclusif—Elizabeth Moore Aubin, Ambassadeur des États-Unis en Algérie, à *El Moudjahid*: 'Nos Liens Sont Plus Forts que Jamais,'" *El Moudjahid*, March 1, 2025; Ambassador Aubin (@USAmbtoAlgeria), "Minister of Transportation Said Sayoud and I discussed opportunities for U.S.-Algeria collaboration to strengthen economic and people-to-people ties," post on X, February 20, 2025, 10:57 a.m., https://x.com/USAmbtoAlgeria/ status/1892604560218177919.
- 9 For more background on bilateral relations since Algeria's "Dark Decade," see Michael J. Willis, *Algeria: Politics and Society from the Dark Decade to the Hirak* (Hurst, 2022), 375–78.
- 10 "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, https://milex.sipri.org/ sipri.
- 11 "Military Size by Country 2025," World Population Review, https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/ military-size-by-country.
- 12 Reports indicate, however, that rival Morocco may be preparing to counter this acquisition with the purchase of thirty-two F-35 fighter jets. See "Algeria Becomes First Foreign Buyer of Russia's Su-56 Fighter Jet: What to

Know," Al-Monitor, February 12, 2025, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2025/02/algeria-becomes-first-foreign-buyer-russias-su-57-fighter-jet-what-know; Pierre Boussel, "Algerian Military Buildup Diverts Eyes from Economic Frustrations," GIS, March 3, 2025, https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/algerian-military-buildup/.

- 13 "Algeria Defense Industry Report 2024: Market Size and Trends, Budget Allocation, Regulations, Key Acquisitions, Competitive Landscape and Forecasts, 2020–2029," GlobeNewswire, October 17, 2024, https://www.globenewswire.com/fr/news-release/2024/07/17/2914640/28124/en/Algeria-Defense-Industry-Report-2024-Market-Size-and-Trends-Budget-Allocation-Regulations-Key-Acquisitions-Competitive-Land-scape-and-Forecasts-2020-2029.html; Boussel, "Algerian Military Buildup," https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/algerian-military-buildup/.
- 14 Algeria's brutal internal conflict, known as the Black Decade, ran from roughly 1992 to the mid-2000s, and pitted state security forces against armed insurgents with an Islamic identity. The experience underlies the government's firm commitment to counterterrorism, an inclination reinforced by the 2013 terrorist attack on the In Amenas gas facility at Tiguentourine.
- 15 See Alexis Arieff, *U.S.-Algerian Security Cooperation and Regional Counterterrorism* (Institut Français de Relations Internationales, 2011), https://www.ifri.org/en/papers/us-algerian-security-cooperation-and-regional-counterterrorism; and Andrew Lebovich, *Deciphering Algeria: The Stirrings of Reform* (European Council on Foreign Relations, 2015), https://ecfr.eu/publication/deciphering_algeria_the_stirrings_of_reform5047/.
- 16 Benjamin Nickels, "Algeria's Role in African Security," *Sada*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 3, 2014, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2014/04/algerias-role-in-african-security?lang=en; also see African Centre for the Study and Research on Terrorism https://www.caert.org.dz/.
- 17 Brandi Vincent, "U.S., Algeria Sign 'First-of-Its-Kind' Agreement to Expand Military Cooperation," DefenseScoop, January 29, 2025, https://defensescoop.com/2025/01/29/us-algeria-defense-cooperation-mou-agreement-to-expand-military-cooperation/; Farid Alilat, "Algeria Signs with Lobbying Firm Linked to Israel," *The Africa Report*, September 20, 2024, https://www.theafricareport.com/362187/algeria-signs-with-us-lobbyingfirm-linked-to-israel/.
- 18 U.S. Embassy in Algeria, "U.S. Ambassador, Minister of Energy and Mines Sign Memorandum of Understanding on Climate Action," October 14, 2024, https://dz.usembassy.gov/u-s-ambassador-minister-of-energy-and-mines-sign-memorandum-of-understanding-on-climate-action/.
- 19 In 2024, Algeria ranked twenty-first among the world's arms importers, according to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute: Zain Hussain and Dr. Alaa Tartir, "Recent Trends in International Arms Transfers in the Middle East and North Africa," April 10, 2025, https://www.sipri.org/commentary/topical-backgrounder/2025/ recent-trends-international-arms-transfers-middle-east-and-north-africa.
- 20 See figure 5 (p. 20) in Anna Borshchevskaya et al., *North Africa in an Era of Great Power Competition: Challenges and Opportunities for the United States* (Washington Institute, 2024), https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analy-sis/north-africa-era-great-power-competition-challenges-and-opportunities-united-states.
- 21 Raphael S. Cohen et al., *Great-Power Competition and Conflict in the 21st Century Outside the Indo-Pacific and Europe* (RAND, 2023), 34, 36, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA969-1.html.
- 22 For example, Algeria was hosting the Palestinian National Council in November 1988 when Yasser Arafat declared a Palestinian state: "Declaration of State of Palestine—Palestinian National Council," United Nations, https://www.un.org/unispal/document/auto-insert-178680/. In October 2022, the government also convened rival Palestinian camps, culminating in the Algiers Declaration for Palestinian national unity: Algerian Press Service, "Signing the Algiers Declaration for Palestinian Unity is a Historic Day" (in Arabic), October 13, 2022, https://www.aps.dz/ar/algerie/132939-2022-10-13-18-18-29.
- 23 Yahia H. Zoubir, *Algeria-Russia Ties: Beyond Military Cooperation?* Issue Brief (Middle East Council on Global Affairs, 2024), https://mecouncil.org/publication/algerian-russian-relations-military-cooperation/.
- 24 Algerian Press Service, "UN: Algeria Votes Against Suspension of Russia from Human Rights Council," April 8, 2022, https://www.aps.dz/en/algeria/43330-un-algeria-votes-against-suspension-of-russia-from-human-rights-council; also see Sabina Henneberg, Grant Rumley, and Erik Yavorsky, "Algeria-Russia Relations After the Ukraine Invasion," PolicyWatch 3740, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, May 18, 2023, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/algeria-russia-relations-after-ukraine-invasion.
- 25 Henneberg, Rumley, and Yavorsky, "Algeria-Russia Relations After Ukraine," https://www.washingtoninstitute.

org/policy-analysis/algeria-russia-relations-after-ukraine-invasion. On developments within Algeria's nascent domestic industry, see, e.g., "Algeria Plans to Revive Shipbuilding as Industry Grows," *The Maritime Executive*, January 5, 2025, https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/algeria-plans-to-revive-shipbuilding-as-de-fense-industry-grows?utm_source=chatgpt.com.

- 26 This refers primarily to the desire of some members of Congress to impose sanctions based on the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA). See, e.g., "Rep. Lisa McClain Leads Colleagues in Demanding Sanctions on Algeria for Purchase of Russian Weapons," press release, September 29, 2022, https://mcclain.house.gov/2022/9/rep-lisa-mcclain-leads-colleagues-in-demanding-sanctions-on-algeria-forpurchase-of-russian-weapons.
- 27 By retaining the president's role as Supreme Commander of the Armed Forces, the constitution leaves some ambiguity about who has authority—the army or the president—in a time of crisis. See "Tebboune's 'New' Algeria Is More Militarized Than Ever," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, September 4, 2024, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/tebbounes-new-algeria-is-more-militarized-than-ever-182965. Moreover, the phrase *vital and strategic interests of the country* is not clearly defined. For a full critique of these constitutional reforms—which were approved in a November 2020 referendum with only 24 percent voter participation—see "Algeria Change Within Continuity: The 2020 Constitutional Revision," Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, January 21, 2021, https://cihrs.org/algeria-change-within-continuity-the-2020-constitutional-revision/?lang=en.
- 28 Luis Martinez and Rasmus Alenius Boserup, *The Disappearing of Algeria's Hirak* (Sciences Po, 2024), https://www.sciencespo.fr/ceri/en/content/disappearing-algeria-s-hirak.
- 29 "Algeria: Freedom in the World 2020," Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/country/algeria/freedom-world/2020.
- 30 "En Pleine Pandémie, le Gouvernement Algérien Durcit la Législation Pénale au Détriment des Libertés d'Expression et d'Association," MENA Rights Group, July 2, 2020, https://menarights.org/en/articles/en-pleine-pandemiele-gouvernement-algerien-durcit-la-legislation-penale-au-detriment-des.
- 31 Algerian Press Service, "Issuance of the Law on Media in the National Gazette" (in Arabic), August 31, 2023, https://www.aps.dz/ar/algerie/148279-2023-08-31-10-58-36; Mustapha Kessous, "A Tunis, l'Exil Intranquille du Militant Algérien Zakaria Hannache: 'Je Suis le Prochain sur la Liste,'" *Le Monde*, updated February 21, 2023, https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2023/02/17/je-suis-le-prochain-sur-la-liste-a-tunis-l-exil-intranquilledu-militant-algerien-zaki-hannache_6162243_3212.html; "Algeria: UN Experts Recognise the Detention of Ihsane El Kadi as Arbitrary," Reporters Without Borders, n.d., https://rsf.org/en/algeria-un-experts-recognise-detention-ihsane-el-kadi-arbitrary.
- 32 U.S. Department of State: "2023 Report on International Religious Freedom: Algeria," https://www.state.gov/ reports/2023-report-on-international-religious-freedom/algeria/; and "Countries of Particular Concern, Special Watch List Countries, Entities of Particular Concern," https://www.state.gov/countries-of-particular-concern-special-watch-list-countries-entities-of-particular-concern/.
- 33 Hamid Nasri, "Algeria's Disputed Election Results and Low Turnout Taint President's Re-Election," *Le Monde*, September 10, 2024, https://www.lemonde.fr/en/le-monde-africa/article/2024/09/10/algeria-s-disputed-election-results-and-low-turnout-taint-president-s-re-election_6725487_124.html.
- 34 According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, Algeria increased its military spending by 69 percent between 2015 and 2024: Xiao Liang et al., "Trends in World Military Expenditure, 2024," fact sheet, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2025-04/2504_fs_milex_2024.pdf.
- 35 "Réforme de l'Administration ou Prémices de l'Egyptianisation de l'Algérie?" Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung, August 5, 2024, https://rosaluxna.org/fr/publications/reforme-de-ladministration-ou-premices-de-legyptianisation-de-lal-gerie/.
- 36 Ali Idir, "Mobilisation Générale en Algérie: Ce que Prévoit le Projet de Loi," Tout sur l'Algérie, April 29, 2025, https://www.tsa-algerie.com/mobilisation-generale-en-algerie-ce-que-prevoit-le-projet-de-loi/.
- 37 Nour Taha, "Algeria's Tebboune, Le Pouvoir, and the Challenges of Legitimacy," Arab Center DC, October 3, 2024, https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/algerias-tebboune-le-pouvoir-and-the-challenges-of-legitimacy/; Aghiles Aït Larbi, "Algeria: After the Presidential Elections, the Return of the Military Order to Civilian Life?" Arab Reform Initiative, February 28, 2025, https://www.arab-reform.net/publication/algeria-after-the-presidential-elections-the-return-of-the-military-order-to-civilian-life/.

- 38 See Anouar Boukhars, "Geopolitics of the Maghreb," in *Geopolitics and Governance in North Africa: Local Challenges, Global Implications*, ed. Sarah Yerkes (Edinburgh University Press, 2023), 168–93. For more on internal divisions among the business elites, see Riccardo Fabiani, "How Bouteflika Lost Algeria's Business Class," *Sada*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 12, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2019/03/how-bouteflika-lost-algerias-business-class; and Willis, From the Dark Decade to the Hirak, 149–56.
- 39 Larbi, Return of Algerian Military Order to Civilian Life? https://www.arab-reform.net/publication/algeria-after-the-presidential-elections-the-return-of-the-military-order-to-civilian-life/. Developments such as the adoption of the General Mobilization Law are concerning for what they suggest about the outlook of elites, who may foresee either military conflict or their own loss of influence. See, e.g., Adlène Meddi, "Loi sur la Mobilization Générale: L'Algerie se Prépare-t-elle à la Guerre?" *Le Point*, May 1, 2025, https://www.lepoint.fr/monde/loi-sur-lamobilisation-generale-en-algerie-de-quoi-s-agit-il-01-05-2025-2588647_24.php#11, which suggests a direct link between escalating regional tensions and the law.
- 40 Sabina Henneberg, "Algeria Takes a Seat on the UN Security Council," *Lawfare*, January 8, 2024, https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/algeria-takes-a-seat-on-the-un-security-council.
- 41 Argentina, Egypt, Ethiopia, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates were selected that year for membership, out of nearly two dozen applicants. Although reports emerged that the original members planned to invite Algeria as part of a "second batch," Tebboune soon thereafter stated that the BRICS dossier was "closed," with newspapers citing exclusion based on "political maneuvering." See, e.g., Brahim Takheroubte, "BRICS Membership: Algeria Has Definitively Left It Behind," *El Moudjahid*, September 28, 2024, https://www.elmoudjahid. com/en/nation/brics-membership-algeria-has-definitively-left-it-behind-8074.
- 42 "Western Sahara: Vote on a Draft Resolution Renewing MINURSO's Mandate," *What's in Blue*, Security Council Report, posted October 31, 2024, https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/whatsinblue/2024/10/western-sahara-vote-on-a-draft-resolution-renewing-minursos-mandate-2.php.
- 43 This attack, in the southern town of Tiguentourine, was the first by militants on an oil and gas facility inside Algeria.
- 44 See Jalel Harchaoui, *Too Close for Comfort: How Algeria Faces the Libyan Conflict* (Small Arms Survey/Security Assessment in North Africa, 2018) https://www.smallarmssurvey.org/resource/too-close-comfort-how-algeria-faces-libyan-conflict. Also see "Algeria Mobilizes Forces on Border with Libya" (in Arabic), Al Jazeera, September 17, 2014, http://bit.ly/4lcATYm.
- 45 See Lebovich, *Deciphering Algeria*, https://ecfr.eu/publication/deciphering_algeria_the_stirrings_of_reform5047/.
- 46 See Article 91 of the 2020 constitution.
- 47 Dalia Ghanem, "Why Is Algeria Breaking with Half a Century of Non-Interference?" Middle East Eye, available at https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2020/05/why-is-algeria-breaking-with-half-a-century-of-non-interfer-ence?lang=en.
- 48 Jacob Mundy, "Algeria's Regional Geopolitics: An Uphill Road Ahead," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, September 14, 2024, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/algerias-regional-geopolitics-an-uphill-road-ahead-182971.
- 49 "Algérie-Mali: Désamorcer une Dangereuse Escalade," International Crisis Group, April 18, 2025, https://www. crisisgroup.org/fr/africa/sahel/mali-algeria/algerie-mali-desamorcer-une-dangereuse-escalade?utm_source=mailchimp&utm_medium=email.
- 50 Basma El Atti, "Algerian President Urges Mali to Drop Costly Wagner's Services, Invest in Economy Instead," *The New Arab*, January 3, 2023, https://www.newarab.com/news/algerian-president-urges-mali-drop-russias-wag-ner-group.
- 51 Tarek Hafid, "Crise Libyenne: L'Algérie Face à la Realpolitik Russe," Sputnik, July 24, 2020, https://fr.sputniknews. africa/20200724/crise-libyenne-lalgerie-face-a-la-realpolitik-russe-1044158164.html.
- 52 Anti-colonialism and self-determination serve as Algeria's overt grounds for supporting the Polisario, but its own regional ambitions clearly drive this position as well.
- 53 For more detail, see International Crisis Group, *Managing Tensions Between Morocco and Algeria over Western Sahara* (ICG, 2024).
- 54 For Spain—in 2022, Madrid sent a letter to King Mohammed VI of Morocco recognizing the Moroccan autonomy plan as "the most serious, realistic, and credible basis" for resolving the conflict over Western Sahara, prompt-

ing a rupture in diplomatic and economic relations with Algiers. After approximately eighteen months, relations gradually resumed, and Algiers eventually appointed a new ambassador to Madrid in November 2023. For France—in July 2024, President Emmanuel Macron sent a letter to King Mohammed calling the autonomy plan "the only basis" for resolution to the conflict.

- 55 Pascal Airault and Jeremy Bouillard, "Abdelmadjid Tebboune à l'Opinion: Ce Qu'il Faut Retenir de l'Interview du Président Algérien," *L'Opinion*, February 3, 2025, https://www.lopinion.fr/international/abdelmadjid-tebboune-a-lopinion-ce-quil-faut-retenir-de-linterview-du-president-algerien.
- 56 Ghazi Ben Ahmed, "Trapped by Its Own Model: Algeria at the Edge," *The Geopolitics*, April 18, 2025, https://thegeopolitics.com/trapped-by-its-own-model-algeria-at-the-edge/. Still, the comment is not inconsistent with Algeria's historic position on the issue or with the Arab Peace Initiative of 2002.
- 57 See Loveday Morris and Souad Mekhennet, "Syria Seeks to Sever Last Iran-Linked Networks for Smuggling Arms and Cash," *Washington Post*, April 12, 2025, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2025/04/12/syria-iran-hez-bollah-weapons-smuggling/.
- 58 "Morocco and Mauritania Eliminated a Consultative Meeting Between Algeria, Libya, and Tunisia," TunisGate, April 21, 2024, https://bit.ly/44yj4Mc.
- 59 U.S. Department of State, "Secretary Rubio's Meeting with Moroccan Foreign Minister Bourita," April 8, 2025, https://www.state.gov/secretary-rubios-meeting-with-moroccan-foreign-minister-bourita/.
- 60 "Algeria," Congressional Research Service, updated July 24, 2024, https://www.congress.gov/crs-product/ IF11116.
- 61 See Amel Boubekeur, citing Algeria's National Statistics Office, in "Opportunities and Paradoxes of the Political Regulation of Youth Unemployment in Algeria," in *Youth Employment in North Africa: Case Studies from Egypt, Tunisia, Algeria & Morocco*, ed. Adel Abdel Ghafar (Konrad Adenauer Stiftung, 2022), 34, ft. 110, https://www. academia.edu/73403824/Opportunities_And_Paradoxes_Of_The_Political_Regulation_Of_Youth_Unemployment_In_Algeria.
- 62 Office of the Prime Minister, "Plan de Relance Économique 2024," available at https://www.energymagazinedz. com/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Plan-de-relance-economique-2020-2024-fr.pdf; also see "Algeria Economic Monitor: Restoring the Algerian Economy After the Pandemic," World Bank Group, 2021 https://documents1. worldbank.org/curated/en/383151640160699239/pdf/Executive-Summary.pdf.
- 63 See "Algeria's Energy Dilemma and Sustainability," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, September 4, 2024, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/algerias-energy-dilemma-and-sustainability-182972. According to the Institute Real El Cano, recent energy subsidy reductions apply only in the industrial sector: Gonzalo Escribano, "Another Round of Algerian Gas for Europe," posted March 17, 2025, https://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/en/analyses/another-round-of-algerian-gas-for-europe/.
- 64 According to the consultancy Wood Mackenzie, domestic demand for gas is expected to grow at an average 1.3% per annum until the late 2020s: "What's Next for Algeria's Burgeoning Gas Market?" September 18, 2024, https://www.woodmac.com/reports/upstream-oil-and-gas-what-next-for-algerias-burgeoning-gas-market-150294226/; and "Algeria's Gas Market Outlook: 5 Key Takeaways," September 2024, https://go.woodmac. com/l/131501/2025-01-17/33qpct/131501/17371321830jcPORHr/Algeria_s_gas_market_outlook.pdf.
- 65 According to the World Bank, the majority of current nonhydrocarbon exports are nevertheless carbon intensive, including fertilizers, iron and steel, and cement: *Algeria Economic Update: A Holistic Framework for Sustained Export Growth* (World Bank, 2024), https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/099930211152479893/pdf/IDU-f8911794-9c07-4a22-881a-9eadef572688.pdf.
- 66 "Algeria Hydrocarbon Laws," U.S. International Trade Administration, https://www.trade.gov/market-intelligence/ algeria-hydrocarbon-laws.
- 67 Escribano, "Another Round of Algerian Gas," https://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/en/analyses/another-round-of-algerian-gas-for-europe/. Also see "Algeria Bidding: Will It Be a Major Success?" *MEES* 68, no. 18 (May 2025): 2, https://www.mees.com/2025/5/2/oil-gas/algerias-first-bid-round-in-a-decade-will-it-be-a-majorsuccess/fefcb1d0-2750-11f0-83db-6b2f01afc433; and "European Majors and New Entrants Secure Key Algerian Blocks in 'Successful' Bid Round," *MEES* 68, no. 25 (June 2025): 2, https://www.mees.com/2025/6/20/oil-gas/ european-majors-and-new-entrants-secure-key-algeria-blocks-in-successful-bid-round/a1293620-4dc7-11f0bdd5-43d708d821b2.

- 68 Lebovich, *Deciphering Algeria*, 5, https://ecfr.eu/publication/deciphering_algeria_the_stirrings_of_reform5047/.
- 69 "Algeria Relaxes Rules for Foreign Investors," Al-Monitor, October 18, 2022, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/10/algeria-relaxes-rules-foreign-investors.
- 70 U.S. Department of State, "2024 Investment Climate Statements: Algeria," https://www.state.gov/reports/2024-in-vestment-climate-statements/algeria/.
- 71 In recent years, authorities have announced several energy transition and diversification goals: e.g., boosting nonhydrocarbon exports to \$29 billion by 2030 and generating 27 percent of energy from renewable sources by the same year. For an overview, see "Algeria Country Commercial Guide," U.S. International Trade Administration, https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/algeria-renewable-energy.
- 72 Joy Arkeh and Selma Khalil, "Climate Governance in Algeria: Analyzing Institutional Capacities, Challenges, and Strategic Pathways," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 5, 2024, https://carnegieendow-ment.org/research/2024/12/climate-governance-algeria?lang=en.
- 73 UN Food and Agricultural Organization, "Algeria: Water Efficiency, Productivity and Sustainability in the NENA Regions," n.d., https://www.fao.org/in-action/water-efficiency-nena/countries/algeria/en/.
- 74 An estimated 65 percent of water use in Algeria is for agriculture: see AQUASTAT, UN Food and Agriculture Organization, https://data.apps.fao.org/aquastat/?lang=en. But the sector contributes only an estimated 13 percent to GDP, according to the UN, https://data.un.org/en/iso/dz.html, and even less, roughly 10 percent, to employment, ILOSTAT, International Labour Organization, https://ilostat.ilo.org/data/country-profiles/?ref_ area=DZA. See also Belmahi Ilhem, "L'Eau de Mer au Secours de l'Algérie: Le Défi du Dessalement," Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung, December 20, 2024, https://rosaluxna.org/fr/publications/leau-de-mer-au-secours-de-lalgerie-le-defi-du-dessalement/; "Algeria to Invest \$3 Billion in Expanding Water Desalination Capacity by 2030," *Smart Water Magazine*, October 15, 2024, https://smartwatermagazine.com/news/smart-water-magazine/algeria-invest-3-billion-expanding-water-desalination-capacity-2030. For the "feedback loop," see Andrew Farrand, *Against the Flow: Europe's Role in Kickstarting Algeria's Green Transition* (European Council on Foreign Relations, 2022), https://ecfr.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Against-the-flow-Europes-role-in-kickstarting-Algeriasgreen-transition.pdf.
- 75 Algeria is collaborating with Austria, Germany, and Tunisia on the SoutH2 corridor, which comprises mostly repurposed gas pipelines, with the ultimate aim of transporting up to four million tons of hydrogen from North Africa to Europe. The project was envisioned to help Algeria become a major green hydrogen exporter by 2030, but critics say the vision is far from being realized. See Sacha Shaw, "EU Backs North Africa Hydrogen Pipeline, but Is It a Green Dream?" *Climate Home News*, January 31, 2025, https://www.climatechangenews. com/2025/01/31/eu-backs-north-africa-hydrogen-pipeline-but-is-it-a-green-dream/; and Francis Ghilès, "As North African Energy Links Are Redrawn, Italy Becomes Europe's Southern Gas Hub," CIDOB Notes Internationals 276, Barcelona Centre for International Affairs, July 2022, https://www.cidob.org/en/publications/ north-african-energy-links-are-redrawn-italy-becomes-europes-southern-gas-hub.
- 76 See, e.g., Selma Kasmi and Hamza Hamouchene, "The Transition to Renewable Energies in Algeria: Systematic Delays, Economic Opportunities, and the Risks of Green Colonialism," *Jadaliyya*, June 27, 2022, https://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/44245.
- 77 Aldo Liga, *The Cost of "Non-Maghreb": Unpacking the Political and Economic Costs of Disunion and Divisions* (Italian Institute for International Political Studies, 2023) https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/the-cost-of-non-maghreb-153636.
- 78 Jumada al-Akhirah, "Algeria, Tunisia, and Libya to Resolve Shared Groundwater Crisis" (in Arabic), *Asharq al-Awsat*, December 11, 2024, https://bit.ly/4esp0L6.
- 79 Cathrin Schaer, "Middle East's Groundwater Shortage: Will It Soon Run Out?" Deutsche Welle, August 16, 2023, https://www.dw.com/en/middle-easts-groundwater-shortage-will-it-soon-run-out/a-66534880.
- 80 According to data from the World Health Organization, 12.9 million, or roughly 28 percent, were between ages fifteen and thirty-four in 2023, https://data.who.int/countries/012.
- 81 "Unemployment, Youth Total," World Bank Group, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.UEM.1524.ZS?locations=DZ.
- 82 Many choose, for example, to travel to Europe legally and then overstay their visa, but many also travel illegally,

with both paths affecting Algeria's relationships with European countries, especially France. Farrand, *The Algerian Dream*, 121. Many also choose to matriculate into higher education, but this trend is not necessarily sustainable. See Abu Bakr Khaled Saad Allah, "Algeria's Graduate Studies Dilemma, *Sada*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 28, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2024/04/algerias-graduate-stud-ies-dilemma?lang=en.

- 83 See, e.g., Alexander Kazekevich, "Diplomatic Tensions Rise After Algeria Refuses to Take Back Its Nationals from France," Euronews, March 18, 2025, https://www.euronews.com/2025/03/18/france-prepares-to-retaliate-af-ter-algeria-refuses-nationals-subject-to-expulsion.
- 84 By some estimates, as many as 60,000 jobs could be created "by scaling up solar and wind generation," according to the government's target set for 2030: Farrand, *Against the Flow*, https://ecfr.eu/wp-content/up-loads/2022/10/Against-the-flow-Europes-role-in-kickstarting-Algerias-green-transition.pdf.
- 85 International Monetary Fund, "Algeria 2023: Article IV Consultation-Press Release; Staff Report; and Statement by the Executive Director for Algeria," April 12, 2024, 23–25, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/ Issues/2024/04/12/Algeria-2023-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-and-Statement-bythe-547687. Also see Andrew G. Farrand, *The Algerian Dream: Youth and the Quest for Dignity* (New Degree, 2021), 118. For details on the most recent incentives for start-ups, see Mohammed Riad Gherbi, "Analyse de l'Ecosysteme des Startups et des Incubateurs en Algerie: Etats des Lieux et Perspectives," April 2025, https://www.kas.de/ de/web/algerien/einzeltitel/-/content/ecosysteme-startup-en-algerie-une-analyse.
- 86 Daniel Zisenwine, "Algeria and France: Back to the Future?" *Tel Aviv Notes*, February 27, 2025, https://dayan.org/ content/algeria-and-france-back-future.
- 87 Willis, From the Dark Decade to the Hirak, 275
- 88 Willis, *From the Dark Decade to the Hirak*, 279. McDougall, *A History of Algeria* (Cambridge University Press, 2017), 295, 334, advances a similar argument about the Arab Spring, contending that Algeria's lack of popular upheaval at the nationwide level was due not to fear of violence so much as restoration of a certain equilibrium in state-society relations expressed in daily protests and the government's effective attempts to buy social peace.
- 89 Other unpublished polling data suggests that Algerian youth will engage when they feel such activity has value. For instance, in this survey, 58 percent of respondents indicated they would be "somewhat" or "very" interested if an elected official or political party wanted to talk with them about their needs and priorities.
- 90 McDougall, A History of Algeria, 328–36.
- 91 Increased instability in Libya and Niger has pushed increasing numbers of sub-Saharan migrants into Algeria, as well as Tunisia and Morocco, with many later trying to continue onward to Europe.
- 92 "Urgent Alert: Stop the Inhumane Mass Deportations from Algeria to Niger!" Alarme Phone Sahara, April 24, 2025, https://alarmephonesahara.info/en/news/urgent-alert-stop-the-inhumane-mass-deportations-from-al-geria-to-niger-stop-the-violation-of-the-human-rights-of-people-on-the-move-no-more-deaths.
- 93 Raouf Farrah, *Algeria's Migration Dilemma: Migration and Human Smuggling in Southern Africa* (Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 2020), https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Al-gerias-migration-dilemma-Migration-and-human-smuggling-in-southern-Algeria.pdf; "Algérie: Un Proche de Bouteflika Estime que les Migrants 'Amènent le Crime, la Drogue,'" France 24, July 10, 2017, https://www.france24.com/fr/20170710-algerie-ahmed-ouyahia-propos-antimigrants-abdelaziz-bouteflika-politique-migratore.
- 94 "Algeria: Mass Racial Profiling Used to Deport More Than 2,000 Sub-Saharan Migrants," Amnesty International, October 23, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/10/algeria-mass-racial-profiling-used-to-de-port-more-than-2000-sub-saharan-migrants/.
- 95 Farrah, Algeria's Migration Dilemma, 39–40.
- 96 Madjid Makedhi, "Tebboune Évoque l'Emploi de la Main-d'Oeuvre Sub-Saharienne: 'Nous N'Avons pas d'Objection!" *El Watan*, April 27, 2025, https://elwatan-dz.com/tebboune-evoque-lemploi-de-la-main-doeuvre-subsaharienne-nous-navons-pas-dobjection; Rafik Tadjer, "Algérie: Grave Dérapage d'une Chaîne TV Privée," Tout sur l'Algérie, April 21, 2025, https://www.tsa-algerie.com/algerie-grave-derapage-dune-chaine-tv-privee/.
- 97 "Mass Racial Profiling," https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/10/algeria-mass-racial-profiling-used-to-deport-more-than-2000-sub-saharan-migrants/.

- 98 U.S. Department of State, "2024 Trafficking in Persons Report: Algeria," https://www.state.gov/reports/2024-trafficking-in-persons-report/algeria/.
- 99 For the legislation (in Arabic), see https://legisdz.com/ar/node/345.
- 100 According to the U.S. State Department, Algerian authorities have also increased their identified trafficking victims in recent years, but they still lack clear criteria for doing so. See "2024 Trafficking Algeria," https://www.state.gov/reports/2024-trafficking-in-persons-report/algeria/.
- 101 "Plan de Relance Économique 2024," https://www.energymagazinedz.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Plande-relance-economique-2020-2024-fr.pdf.
- 102 See Henry Wismayer: "The Mystical Mountains at the Heart of the Sahara," *Financial Times*, April 4, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/f9b52e3f-5371-4763-8664-b35224dcc2c9; and "Is Algeria the Next Great Travel Destination in Africa?" *National Geographic Traveller*, October 10, 2022, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/travel/arti-cle/is-algeria-next-great-travel-destination-in-africa.
- 103 Currently, other than those who go abroad, Algerians' face-to-face interactions with foreigners are limited. According to the Ministry of Tourism and Handicrafts, approximately three million tourists visit the country each year; see the ministry's website, https://www.mta.gov.dz/?lang=fr. For an interesting discussion of how Algerians interact with the outside world—i.e., still largely through the internet—see Farrand, *The Algerian Dream*, 133–38.
- 104 Associated Press, "Algeria Expands English Lessons to Primary School Students," September 21, 2022, https:// apnews.com/article/africa-france-language-north-a226d1792089d6be063137a1026a13ec; Karim Kebir, "Enseignement en Anglais en Algérie: Le Forcing du Gouvernement," Tout sur l'Algérie (TSA), July 18, 2023, https://www.tsa-algerie.com/enseignement-en-anglais-en-algerie-le-forcing-du-gouvernement/; "Remplacement du Français par l'Anglais: Tebboune Évoque le Dossier," Algeria 360, July 30, 2022, https://www.algerie360. com/remplacement-du-francais-par-langlais-tebboune-evoque-le-dossier/; and Rafik Tadjer, "Enseignement de la Médecine: L'Algérie Remplace le Français par l'Anglais," TSA, April 5, 2025 https://www.tsa-algerie.com/enseignement-de-la-medecine-lalgerie-remplace-le-francais-par-langlais/.
- 105 Abu Bakr Khaled Saad Allah, "The Politics of Language in Algerian Education," *Sada*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 20, 2023, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2023/07/the-politics-of-language-in-al-gerian-education?lang=en.
- 106 "Algérie: L'Anglais Commencera dès l'École Primaire," *Le Figaro*, October 7, 2022, https://www.lefigaro.fr/ langue-francaise/francophonie/algerie-l-anglais-commencera-des-l-ecole-primaire-20221007. An attempt in the 1980s and 1990s to introduce English in primary education was ultimately abandoned, providing a notable comparison with its current survival.
- 107 Boussel, "Algerian Military Buildup," https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/algerian-military-buildup/.
- 108 IMF, "2023 Article IV Consultation," 40–41, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2024/04/12/Algeria-2023-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-and-Statement-by-the-547687.
- 109 For more detail, see Yahia H. Zoubir, "Algeria's Balancing Act Between Partnership with Russia and Independence," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, September 4, 2024, https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/algerias-balancing-act-between-historical-partnership-with-russia-and-independence-182969; and Zoubir, *Beyond Military Cooperation?* https://mecouncil.org/publication/algerian-russian-relations-military-cooperation/.
- 110 After Algeria introduced a gender quota system in 2012, the number of women in parliament increased to a relatively high level for the region (32%), but after the 2021 legislative election it dropped to 9%. The most prominent female politician is Louisa Hanoune, leader of the Workers' Party, but she does not represent the younger generation. Willis, *From the Dark Decade to the Hirak*, 256–61, argues that attitudinal changes around women in public life "may have a more socially liberalizing effect on Algerian society"—although such an outcome is far from guaranteed.
- 111 See, e.g., Ali Idir, "Entre l'Algérie et les Émirats Arabes Unis, Rien Ne Va Plus," Tout sur l'Algérie, July 27, 2023, https://www.tsa-algerie.com/entre-lalgerie-et-les-emirats-arabes-unis-rien-ne-va-plus/.
- 112 President Macron articulated France's recognition of Moroccan sovereignty over Western Sahara in July 2024. Later that year, triggered by the arrest in Algiers of French-Algerian writer and critic Boualem Sansal, diplomatic tensions between the two countries escalated further.

- 113 Algeria has long viewed itself as having successful counterterrorism experience to offer. While this claim can be challenged on human rights grounds, Algiers could still provide useful services in such a role—e.g., by helping establish channels of communication between Washington and Moscow. See Hannah Rae Armstrong, "Counter-Terror Turned the Sahel into a Coup-Belt. U.S. Policy in the Region Should Move On," Center for International Policy, April 2, 2024, https://internationalpolicy.org/publications/counter-terror-turned-the-sahel-into-a-coup-belt-u-s-policy-in-the-region-should-move-on/.
- 114 On the need to fill appointments, U.S. officials, private conversations with author, May 2025.
- 115 Tasnim Abderrahim, *Maghreb Migrations: How North Africa and Europe Can Work Together on Sub-Saharan Migration* (European Council on Foreign Relations 2022), https://ecfr.eu/publication/maghreb-migrations-how-north-africa-and-europe-can-work-together-on-sub-saharan-migration/; Farrah, *Algeria's Migration Dilemma*, Algerias-migration-dilemma-Migratiomn-and-human-smuggling-in-southern-Algeria.pdf.
- 116 See, e.g., Charles Kennedy, "Exxon and Chevron Close to Signing Gas Exploration Deals in Algeria," Oilprice.com, June 2, 2023, https://oilprice.com/Latest-Energy-News/World-News/Exxon-And-Chevron-Close-To-Signing-Gas-Exploration-Deals-In-Algeria.html.
- 117 Of these, mining has become the most high-profile given the increasing global interest in critical minerals. See "Algeria Plans to Allow Foreign Firms to Mine for Critical Metals," Mining.com, June 4, 2025, https://www.mining. com/web/algeria-plans-to-allow-foreign-firms-to-mine-for-critical-metals/.
- 118 Algeria Tenders (@algeriatenders), "@usda and the Algerian Ministry of Agriculture have signed an agreement to permit the import of U.S. dairy cows," post on X, November 13, 2024, https://x.com/hashtag/USAgDZ.
- 119 As of this writing, France, the United Kingdom, and the United States—all permanent members of the UN Security Council—have openly supported the autonomy plan, as has Spain, the former colonizer of Western Sahara. Notably, the Biden administration, while reluctant to implement its predecessor's commitments under the December 2020 tripartite agreement with Israel and Morocco, did not reverse this position.
- 120 See Hugh Lovatt, "Can Trump Make a Deal on Western Sahara?" Barcelona Centre for International Affairs, Opinion 821, January 2025, https://www.cidob.org/en/publications/can-trump-make-deal-western-sahara.
- 121 "Algeria," Arab Barometer Wave VII: 2022, 12–13, https://www.arabbarometer.org/countries/algeria/.

The Author



SABINA HENNEBERG is a senior fellow at The Washington Institute, and director of its Junior Research Program. She is the author of *Managing Transition: The First Post-Uprising Phase in Tunisia and Libya* (Cambridge University Press) and several Institute studies on North Africa.



THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY 1111 19TH STREET NW, SUITE 500 | WASHINGTON, DC 20036 WWW.WASHINGTONINSTITUTE.ORG ©2025 THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.